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Meeting Minutes
December 6, 2018
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Niki Brunson (Chair), John Roberts, Ben Wasson, Keshan Chamblis, Greg Rachal, Daniel Henry (arr. 4:48)
Excused: Commissioners Jon McGowan, Camilla Collins
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairwoman Niki Brunson convened the meeting at 4:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

The minutes of commission’s November 1, 2018 meeting were approved unanimously.
Public comment

None
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, reported that 3 reports have been issued since the last commission meeting.
#819 - FY18-19 Budget Summary: the report summarizes the budget process and changes made by City Council to the Mayor’s proposed budget.
#820 - Council Auditor’s Office 2017-18 Annual Report: the report summarizes the work of the Auditor’s Office in FY17-18. Eight performance audits identified 37 findings, 26 internal control weaknesses and 25 opportunities for improvement. The staff reviewed approximately 685 legislative bills and issued 18 special reports during the year.
#770A - Fire and Rescue Department Payroll Audit Follow-up – the original audit, issued in September of 2015, identified 4 internal control weaknesses, 11 findings and 6 opportunities for improvement (21 total issues). The follow-up found that 16 of the 21 have been resolved. An additional follow-up will be performed to check on the status of the remaining issues.
Commissioner Roberts asked if Auditor’s Office has ever audited the Office of Economic Development. Mr. Carter reported that the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission, the predecessor to the OED, was the subject of Audit #711 in December 2011 and Audit #728  in 2013, which was then followed-up in 2016 and 2018. Audit #809 audited the City’s contract with Hillwood, the City’s master developer for Cecil Commerce Center, which is economic development-related. He said that the CAO’s interest is mostly in JEDC/OED’s internal processes, not the companies’ individual performance under their incentive agreements. Mr. Carter explained the office’s risk assessment process and selection of audit subjects, which depends in large part on the perceived risks posed by potential audit areas. 

Committee reports
Audit Committee

Commissioner Henry said the committee had heard reports on the following reports at its last meeting:
#816, #817 and #818 - JSO Investigative Fund Attestations for FY14, FY15 and FY16. The reports did not identify any substantial issues, with the exception of a problem with scanning and saving certain bank deposit records in FY14.
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairwoman Brunson reported that the committee had met just before the full commission meeting and reviewed the following legislation:

2018-858 – economic development incentive for construction of the 1748 Bakehouse bakery and restaurant on North Main Street
2018-859 - authorizing economic development agreement and incentives for Project Turtle. The deal incentivizes the expansion of an existing manufacturing operation in the city to create 108 new jobs. A QTI grant and REV grant are authorized.
2018-828 - authorizing economic development agreement and incentives for Project Flamingo. The company is a national distributor of hair and skin care products and proposes to construct a new 200,000 square foot distribution center and create 30 full-time and 400 seasonal jobs.
2018-833 - appropriating a $550,000 federal Violence Against Woman grant to supervised family visitations for victims of domestic violence.
2018-834 - appropriation of $2,447,536.46 for nuisance abatement functions. This is an annual appropriation of nuisance abatement fine, penalty and interest revenue from the revenue account to several expenditure accounts to pay for nuisance abatement services, largely provided under contract.
2018-835 - appropriating $15,000 from the Environmental Protection Bd (EPB) Trust Fund to provide support for the Jax Envirothon. The Envirothon is a problem-solving competition for high school students to help teach environmental concepts. The EPB has supported the Envirothon for a number of years as part of its mission to educate the public on issues important to the environment.
2018-836 - appropriating $228,545.85 from Environmental Protection Bd Trust Fund & FDOT grant to begin a Pilot Study to evaluate the application of naturally occurring Microbe Products to wet detention ponds. The pilot study involves the application of microbial products in detention ponds to determine if water quality improvements can be obtained. This may help the City meet its state-mandated water quality improvement targets.
2018-837 - Appropriating $2,050,000 from Tourist Dev Council (TDC) Development Acct to provide funding for two additional CIP Projects. The bill would fund the construction of a new Jacksonville visitor center in the Times-Union Center for the Performing Arts (on the river side of the building near the Jacksonville Landing) to replace the existing leased center on Laura Street near Hemming Park. The other project would be a projection and sound system and viewing area to accommodate projection of live performances from inside the T-U Center (i.e. Jacksonville Symphony concerts), movies, and other content onto the wall of the CSX building or the T-U Center itself as a downtown tourist attraction.
Parks and Recreation Maintenance Committee
Commissioner Roberts reported that the committee had met last week and received considerable information from the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department. He sees a weakness in the apparent lack of inspections of utility buildings in parks – pump houses, storage buildings, etc. He has inspected 10 parks of various types and found generally acceptable conditions, but sees a need for application of preservative sealant on raw wood and paint on lots of surfaces. The committee also got a sizeable data download from the Information Technology Divison of 1 year of park maintenance requests in the City’s CARE complaint system from October 2017 to October 2018, which he is reformatting for analysis. He will look at which parks get the most complaints and how long it takes to resolve complaints by type of issue. Mr. Roberts also plans to meet with the Florida Park Service and park deparments in Orlando and Miami which presumably have good parks because of their tourism impact. He wants to know how big their systems are (acres), their net worth, and their maintenance budget so he can try and do some ratios to compare to Jacksonville’s appropriations for maintenance with those of well-maintained systems.
Commissioner Rachal inquired about how the Parks and Rec Department has decided to use the additional $2 million the Council put in this year’s budget for additional maintenance. Are they doing the parks in the worst condition first, or spreading the funding around the city evenly? What’s the prioritization process? Mr. Roberts’ research may be able to answer that. Commissioner Chambliss said it seems like the squeaky wheel gets the grease and that’s not really fair to those parks and neighborhoods that don’t have a dedicated “squeaky wheel” citizen to complain and prompt action. Commissioner Roberts pointed out that some parks are maintained by private athletic associations, so the City is not responsible; there are also 74 School Board/City joint use contracts. Walter Bryant of CPAC 3 suggested promoting Friends of the Park organizations for more parks to organize volunteer labor and take local initiative. He also noted the existence of the Tree Stewards program through the UF Agricultural Extension’s Master Gardner program that takes care of bushes and trees in parks.
Chair’s Comments
The chair wished everyone a happy holiday season.
Old Business
Contract management – this will stay on the agenda in a pending status until the ERP replacement system is implemented and hopefully takes care of this issue.
New Business

None
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Rachal is interested in recent news reports about the potential to relocate the Police Memorial Building and Pre-Trail Detention Center out of downtown – why would the City do that and what is the potential fiscal impact? Commissioner Brunson said she has heard talk of combining the downtown detention center with Montgomery Correctional Center on the Northside and perhaps conducting hearings via teleconference rather than transporting prisoners from the jail to the courthouse for in-person hearings.
Next meetings
The Audit Committee meeting of December 13 will be cancelled due to no new audits; it will meet on January 24th at 3:00 p.m. if needed. The Parks and Rec Maintenance Committee will meet January 9th at 1:00 p.m. The Legislative Tracking Committee will on January 17th at 3:00, followed at 4:00 by the full commission (rescheduled from January 3rd).
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:04 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
904-630-1405   jeffc@coj.net
Posted 2.8.19   4:30 p.m.
Tape: 12.6.18 TRUE Commission – Legislative Services Division
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